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Off the Wall

by Julie Wall

Well, I am sorry to have to be writing an editorial
like this so early in my administration, but the Bulletin
needs some help. The problem is financial. If you look at
the recent Treasurer’s reports, you’ll notice that it is
costing me a lot more to print the zine than it did my
predecessor, Tom Feller. There are several reasons for
this. 1. Tom was getting a better deal on copying in
Nashville than I have been able to find here in
Birmingham. The zine in your hands is the third Bulletin
I have had copied. The first one I had done at Office
Depot, and after a lot of finagling, I was able to get a
pretty good deal, but then they changed their policies so
that I couldn’t get that deal again. For the second
Bulletin, I was in a big hurry to get the zine copied,
which didn’t help my cause any, but which is also a cir-
cumstance I am likely to face pretty nearly every time. I
called around and most every copy shop was going to
charge about the same amount, so I went with Kinko’s,
which was more convenient for me, location-wise.
Basically, I have the copy shop do the double-sided
copies, collate the zines and staple them. They don’t
charge extra for the collating, and the staples are only
one cent apiece — these two things are extremely conve-
nient for me. It’s the double sided copying that is expen-
sive. I hope I have found a better deal with which to
print this #3 issue. 2. My first few issues have been larg-
er than the ones Tom did — although this one, you will
note, is smaller. 3. Tom, in addition to having a better
printing deal, was paying for about half the printing him-
self. He was doing this because he was sending the
Bulletin in lieu of his personal fanzine to a certain per-
centage of the mailing list. While I applaud Tom’s dedi-
cation, I don’t believe the president of the SFC should
have to personally finance the Bulletin, and I, for one,
can’t afford to.

What to do? We can either increase income or
decrease costs. I’ll be right up front and say I'd rather
increase income. I’ll address the points above first. 1.
Short of finding a sympathetic copy shop in town, I
don’t know what to do about the cost of copying. Since
the Bulletin is, in the grand scheme of things, not that
big and only on a quarterly schedule, it isn’t much of an
inducement for a quantity discount. It has been suggest-
ed to me that it is possible to pass out the copying to
people who can do it at work, etc., but frankly — I don’t
want to. Double-sided copying can be complicated and is
easily messed up, especially if it is done piecemeal. I

would need to marshal more labor and time for copying
and then to collate and staple the zine than I really want
to worry about. 2. I can decrease the size of the zine,
certainly. I could include less material or print it at a
smaller type-size. 3. I have trimmed the mailing list con-
siderably from about 450 (with a print run of 500) copies
to 278 (with a print run of 300), by eliminating the peo-
ple who were only getting it because Tom was editing it
and ruthlessly cutting off individuals who hadn’t
renewed their memberships. Nevertheless, of that 278,
only 143 are necessarily paid memberships. 88 of the
remainder are trades and Rebel & Phoenix winners. 47
are clubs and cons. I say “necessarily” because some of
these have made donations, regardless of their status. I
have sent out a letter to all the clubs/cons which receive
the Bulletin and asked them to send in their $50
renewals, since there aren’t very many who have done
that since I have been president. If they would, that
would definitely help. So, remind your clubs to renew
their memberships if there is money in the treasury! Or
vote for it if it comes up on the agenda.

I am open to listening to any suggestions members
may have. There is no doubt that I am new to all of this
and may be overlooking some options. We could raise
the dues. We could sell more advertising, but as I told
Tim Gatewood when he suggested it, that’s not the job I
signed up for. I have neither the time nor the desire to try
to aggressively sell ad space. We could sign up more
members, but I will need help with that, as well. I have
been going to a lot more conventions, but I can’t do
them all and even when I am at a con, I can’t do all the
work of manning the table or running a party. Tom and
Gary & Debbie Rowan and Elliott Davis have been very
helpful, but more help is needed. We used to have offi-
cial recruiters, but I think we all need to be recruiting in
order to keep the SFC a vital organization. The cons I
am planning to attend after this mailing are: LibertyCon,
DSC/Crescent City Con, and ConStellation. I will get to
more if I can, but would welcome assistance from any-
one who is attending other Southern cons.

I haven’t yet gotten a new SFC web site up yet since
Tom took his down while changing Internet service
providers. My personal life has been somewhat chaotic
since the first of the year. I hope things will have calmed
down soon so that I can work on the site, and I would
welcome some ideas/help on that, as well. What do we
want the site to contain? Does anybody have any great,
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but simple (read small, spare, clean), design ideas? Any
spare time to do the HTML? We could go to a more
web/email-based publication. There seems to have been
a lot of resistance to that idea at the last SFC meeting,
however, and based on the mail I have been receiving on
the subject in the letter column, I doubt it would go over
very well with the majority of the membership. For my
part, I don’t want to do away with the paper version of
the Bulletin and four issues a year seems little enough to
do.

So, what say you, SFC members?

Conventions:

No real con reports from me this time. Elliott and I
went to Chattacon in January 15-17 and I seem to
remember having a pretty good time. That hotel, the
Clarion, is still way too small for a con of Chattacon’s
size, but there has been more space freed up in the base-
ment for the consuite, etc., so at least it is all under one
roof these days. We hosted an SFC party in the afternoon
on Saturday, picked up a couple of renewals, etc. Had a
larger than usual Birmingham contingent there, with
Wade, Andie and Jamie Gilbreath up there as well as
Sunny Jones and Cindy Riley, who has taken up pottery
and was selling some of her work in the art show. I did
take in a little more programming than usual. On Friday
night, I stayed as long as I could for the draw-off thing
where where the artists all draw something from a snip-
pet of a story that is read aloud. It was fascinating to
watch, but it was late and I was very tired. Saturday, we
got in in line in time to actually see the Masquerade in
person, while many others had to watch on TV. Then
later there was the dance. There was a very good and
popular belly dancer there for most of the evening,
accompanied by live drummers. Before retiring, we went
to the Jim Cobb/Michael Powell “Ask us Anything,”
panel which was held in the labyrinthine basement in
what apparently used to be a coatcheck room. This was
fun, but mostly a ploy to get Jim and Michael into
Chattacon for free, I think. Hey, whatever works.

I guess that the above is the last convention where
you will hear me mention Elliott Davis, as he and I have
separated and he is moving back to the Hampton Roads
area of Virginia.

Below you will find some con reports by Gary
Rowan and Tom Feller. They both report on ConCave,
but from different perspectives. Tom also reports on
MidSouthCon. Gary and Debbie and I went to Coast
Con instead. This was the weekend of March 19-21, a

very busy weekend for cons. CoastCon had a lot of peo-
ple, and was very good for gaming, I think. I am not a
gamer. I was also very annoyed that when I made my
hotel reservation I not informed of even the possibility
that I would not be placed in the main hotel, and indeed,
ended up with a room in the resort’s second property,
separated from the main hotel by a cemetery. JoAnn
Montalbano and Toni Weisskopf were pretty annoyed by
this when they arrived on Saturday, as well. It pretty
much scuttled our plans to have a party. Debbie and I did
man an SFC table for about four hours Saturday, and did
no business at all. They had a blood drive, which I
thought very civic-minded. The art show was very small.
The dealer’s room was very large and good. Pat Tallman
is just as pretty as on Babylon 5, and seemed very nice,
too. She was at the dance for a while on Saturday. The
dance, done by Robert Neagle and crew was awesome.
There were some parties, one of which was an engage-
ment party and featured tons of food and an open bar. I
had a great time on Saturday night, but I paid for it the
next day.

News and Notes:

This issue of the Bulletin is dedicated to the memory
of Buck Coulson, who died on February 19th. Buck was
a special friend to all of fandom, and especially to us
here in Birmingham, where he wrote a column for
Charlotte Proctor’s Anvil for many years. I was very
pleased and honored to have him and Juanita here as our
guests for the DSC we hosted last June. We join Juanita
and her family and the rest of the fannish community in
mourning his loss.

P.L. Carruthers-Montgomery is scheduled to have a
hearing with the Social Security Determination Service
on April 22nd.

Pat Molloy is planning a special 100th mailing of
KAPA, see page 11.

Judy Bemis went to StellarCon while Tom was at
MidSouthCon and I was at CoastCon, she says: “It was a
pretty good con, considering all the conflicting cons on
the weekend. Attendance felt like 200, with many
Klingons, LARPers, and gamers. The anime people in
this area all went to Animazement in Raleigh, and the
Stellarcon chair was bemoaning the number of cons on
the same weekend, but the hotel had them move to this
weekend (the problem with being facilities bottom feed-
ers, you know). There were good literary guests,
though.”

I need art! ®
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Convemntion Reports
by Gary Rowan and Tom Feller

CON REPORT BY GARY ROWAN

ConCave 2/26-02/28

ConCave was a blast. Anyone who has attended cons
in the last few years where there were no or few parties,
it appears all of the parties have moved to ConCave.

Debbie and Julie picked me up at work about 10:00
AM on Friday. We headed up I-65 to Huntsville for
lunch. Went to Cracker Barrel: Meat and two veg for
Debbie and I, six veg for Julie, including double mashed
potatoes (Julie loves her ‘taters). Then on to Nashville
for the usual traffic jam. We stopped in Bowling Green
for gas and booze, both of which are cheaper in
Kentucky as compared to Alabama. I like Kentucky; I
always have a good time whenever I visit, usually at
RiverCon. Any state whose economy is based on distill-
ing, horse racing and tobacco has my seal of approval.
We arrived at Park City and after a few wrong turns and
a stop at a grocery store where the stock consisted of
three packs of gum, a bag of Doritos and 10 gallon cans
of Bush’s Great Northern beans, we found the Park
Mammoth Resort.

It is a two story lodge on top of a hill. The décor is
somewhat rustic in a late seventies sort of way. We
checked into the con and the hotel and tried to find our
second floor room. This hotel is long and compartment-
ed, not unlike a major warship. No one told us that the
numbering had a break approximately above the first
floor office. We schlepped our bags the entire length of
the hotel before we realized this. We eventually found
our room and unloaded the SFC crap and headed back
out looking for a “real” grocery store.

The desk clerk had told us the nearest “big” grocery
store was Houtchens in Cave City. She said to get on US
31W and go to the third traffic light, but she did not say
the third traffic light was 7-8 miles away. The other
directions were on the mark and we found it with no
trouble. It was a small 1960’s style supermarket, but it
had everything we needed for the party. The bagboys
even carried your bags out to the car for you. Back
across the brown and grey landscape to Park Mammoth.

There were 3-4 parties on Friday night, maybe more.
Next door to us was a “drag” party a la Rocky Horror.
Naomi Fisher and Pat Molloy were having the usual
gourmet “Grunt-o-rama.” OQur party waxed and waned
and finally it waned to the point that we temporarily
closed the door and went to Pat and Naomi’s, which was

adjacent to the open art show. (HEY! We were hungry.)

Naomi had the usual spread of delicious eatables. I
tried the hot and sour (hot and sweet?) chicken wings. I
also tried the chocolate chiffon pie. Yummy! Debbie had
some of the chicken kebabs and said they were good.

We went back to the room and opened up for about
another 45 minutes. We cleaned up and went on to bed
as it had been a long day and we were tired.

The next morning Julie & Debbie slept in, but I am
an early riser so I went down and had the breakfast buf-
fet, a steal at $4.95. I then realized I needed to walk
some so I asked if there were any hiking trails. The only
trail followed the miniature railroad bed, a 3-mile circuit.
The woods were very quiet, dark, and foggy, a real “’sea-
son of mists.” The only sound most of the time was my
boots crunching on the ballast. I only met three other
people on the loop, so I was able to meditate on the cur-
rent events in my life. It was a good time to walk and
think. The eastern part of the loop passes through an area
of sinks and small caves, then passes the stables (the
good, honest smell of manure) and then to a bluff over-
looking the valley. I went to the overlook, but was
unable to actually go out on it due to the presence of a
large black bird, some sort of buzzard. He sat on the rail-
ing and shook his wings menacingly at me every time I
approached. Discretion being the better part of valor, I
started walking the rest of the loop, and this proved to be
none too soon as it started to rain. I amazed myself by
jogging back to the hotel for the last mile or so.

When I arrived back, the women were up. After a
trip to the huxter room, I convinced them to take a short
walk before the banquet, but way across the parking lot,
it started to rain again. Julie and I went to the lobby and
sat around talking with a number of random fans who
were passing through while Debbie took a soak bath
back in the room.

The banquet took place early in the afternoon. It was
an all you can eat buffet, and the food was good. Past
SFC president Tom Feller was the honoree and gave a
good speech.

After the banquet Debbie, Julie and I went to
Mammoth Cave National Park to take a cave tour.
Debbie & I had visited previously visited the cave, but
Julie had never been there. Since her brother Jason is a
spelunker, she wanted to go. We took the Travertine tour,
a short easy tour that shows you part of the “Frozen
Niagara” section of the cave.
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The day had turned even more grey and dreary. The
Mammoth Cave area has always been a melancholy area
to me, almost an area of psychic depression. This suited
my mood.

After the tour we went back to the hotel and swam
in the indoor heated pool, which raised my spirits. Then
we went back to the room, and started to hit on the large
economy size bottle of Wild Turkey that I had bought.
Fortified, we went to the art auction, where Julie, Debbie
and I all bought some very reasonably priced art. A lot
of art went to auction, more than at some much larger
cons.

After the art auction...... Party!Party!Party!

As good as the parties were on Friday night, the
Saturday night parties were even better, possibly because
we were able to attend these without a feeling of guilt.

The drag queens (kings?...they were really hairy)
had another party, but they wore more gender appropri-
ate clothing this time. There were three other parties that
I can remember. There was an X-Files theme party
across the hall from us. They had some good eats, like
buffalo summer sausage and X shaped sugar cookies that
we kept going back for again and again.

We went also to Frank and Millie’s Skippy party,
which had a Mardi Gras theme. More good focd and
drink. A large man in the corner gave Julie and me a
taste from his special reserve flask. It was supposedly a
really good small batch bourbon, but since we had been
drinking Wild Turkey for several hours, the quality was
academic. We appreciated the thought.

The best party of the night was the “First Annual
Crack and Cheese” party. George Carlin says you should
not go to the First Annual anything, but this party was
one of the better parties that I have ever been to at a con-
vention. The theme of this party was very Un-PC: Inner
city crime. The perpetrators of this scene all wore tee
shirts with their titles on them, like “Bad Cop,” “Ho,”
“Backyard Chemist”, “Pimp”...you get the idea. They
served a noxious punch too. I mean it tasted good, but it
was quite potent. They also were playing earsplitting
HipHop which I usually detest, but it inspired several of
us to get up and do a group dance, which was a multi-
person version of the “Bump.” During a break in the
action, someone with an acoustic guitar sang a song
about a sex act that is illegal south of the Mason-Dixon
line.The total package was quite entertaining.

The best thing about all of this was that Gary put all
of the party rooms on the second floor. At one point
Saturday night, the second floor was one linear party.
This made it easy to go from party to party and back to

one’s room for “Pi-broch’s” and “warm-ups.”

The next day, we checked out, and put our names in
the room lottery for next year. ConCave was a lot of fun
and we plan to attend next year. If you have never
attended, you should try to do so. Gary, Corlis and com-
pany put on a great con.

CON REPORTS BY TOM FELLER

I have been paying premiums for my medical insur-
ance for over 20 years, but have only had one claim that
exceeded my deductible. That claim was to remove
impacted wisdom teeth, so I wasn’t exactly sick.
However, I now expect to get most, if not all of them
back finally. Recently my doctor informed me that I
have diabetes. At the present time, it appears to be type
IT diabetes, which does not require insulin. Nonetheless
this will affect my con-going.

ConCave

This convention was important to me not only
because I was guest of honor, but also because it was my
last convention before I learned of my condition.

We left for Park City after Anita came home from
work and arrived there around 7 pM. After checking in
the hotel and registering with the convention, we pro-
ceeded to the con suite, where we had a few beers and
hung around until the parties started. The big party on
Friday night took place at the art show where Naomi
Fisher cooked some delicious food which we used to
substitute for dinner.

On Saturday and Sunday mornings, we swam in the
hotel’s large indoor pool. It was not quite warm enough
for Anita, and I found that I tired more quickly than I
had the previous two years at this hotel. This may have
been one of the symptoms of my diabetes. Then we
attended the Fal-Con/Parthekhan party. They had one of
the rooms on a balcony, and we enjoyed sitting around
and talking. I avoided the mimosas and just drank orange
juice. I felt I should show up for my guest of honor
speech sober.

The luncheon was the only regular meal we had all
weekend. It was good, solid meat and potatoes type
food. Then I gave my guest of honor speech which con-
sisted mostly of how I discovered fandom and my expe-
riences in fandom, especially the 1997 DeepSouthCon
and the 1997 WorldCon. It lasted 20 minutes, and the
people seemed to enjoy it.

Then Anita and I hosted a dessert party for the
Middle Tennessee Science Fiction Society. The food
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consisted of chocolates, cakes, candies, and a chocolate
mousse contributed by Naomi from her party the night
before. I overindulged. We met three Nashville fans who
did not know about the club.

After the party, Anita and I took a nap before visit-
ing the other parties at the con. They included Frank and
Millie’s traditional skippy party, and one hosted by the
Clarkesville, TN, group. I ate and drank a lot.

Sunday morning we hung out in the consuite drink-
ing Diet Coke and left for home around noon. My thanks
to Gary and Corlis Robe for their hospitality. My only
regret is that we were unable to finish the box of choco-
lates they gave us before we learned of my condition.
Anita has later commented that it probably didn’t help
my blood sugar reading that my blood was tested only
two days after this convention.

MidSouthCon

This was my first convention after learning of my
diabetes. I had met with the dietitian only a few days
before and had just started testing my blood sugar.
Obviously, I wondered how my condition would change
my approach to cons.

Both Anita and I took Friday off and left Nashville
around 11 AM. We had lunch in Jackson, Tennessee, in
the Old Country Store in the Casey Jones complex,
which includes a museum devoted to the life of the
famous railroad engineer. Then we stopped at a new mall
east of Mempbhis to see a movie. It was True Crime, star-
ring Clint Eastwood, and was better than we expected.

I tested my blood sugar after we checked into our
hotel room. It was the lowest reading I had had all week.
I tested myself several times during the weekend, but
despite walking for 30 minutes on both Saturday and
Sunday momning and watching what I ate and avoiding
beer entirely, this was the best reading of the weekend.
The worst reading was on Sunday night after we had
gotten home. Another factor that contributed to my dis-
appointment with the readings was the fact that there
were no room parties to use as an excuse. Anita was
unhappy with the absence of room parties, but it relieved
me of the need to make quick decisions about what I
could and could not eat. She likes to use room parties as
meal substitutes, but I prefer regular meals at cons.

Opening Ceremonies consisted of a skit by the local
SCA barony in which an assassin impersonated the
baroness. Then we retired to the consuite where we visit-
ed with other fans and author James Hogan. At midnight,
we attended the “Sex and Fandom” panel, where the
panelists said little about sex.

The consuite and the other function rooms were
rather cold, which affected Anita’s sinuses. She had diffi-
culty sleeping and stayed in bed until after noon on
Saturday, where she found Saturday morning television
appalling. In the meantime, I visited the dealer’s room
and art show and had lunch with Tim and Barbara
Gatewood and Adrian Washburn at a nearby Applebee’s.
Anita was up by that time, and I drove her to a nearby
Burger King so she could get some food in her stomach.

After returning, we attended one panel, “Scientists
as Authors” with James Hogan and Steven Lopata. Once
again, they didn’t talk about the subject. Hogan com-
mented that he has doubts about the currently accepted
scientific paradigm of evolution and speculated that
DNA may have an extraterrestrial origin. Then we went
back to the room to rest before the banquet.

The banquet was enjoyable as we shared the table
with Tim, Adrian, Michael Harper, his significant other,
and Bill Wood. The discussion ranged from the decline
of conventions to the Internet. I eschewed salad dressing
and gave my dessert to Anita. She really perked up when
she got to eat two chocolate cheesecakes.

The Masquerade followed, and there were about 10
entrants. Then we went back to the consuite and hung
around for the dance. Unfortunately, there was a commu-
nications mix-up, and the speakers for deejay Tim
“Uncle Timmy” Bolgeo did not arrive until 1 AM. By this
time, Anita and I had retired for the night.

We got up in time for lunch, where we joined the
Gatewoods, Adrian, Ruth and Rickey Shields, and Todd
Wilkinson at a Chinese restaurant. Adrian does not eat
Chinese food, but they fixed a “Chinese Hamburger” for
him. It consisted of Mongolian Beef on a hamburger
bun. Then Tim and Barbara showed us their new house
before we returned to the hotel.

We decided to get on the road before Closing
Ceremonies, so we said our good-byes and got going.
We got to the west side of Nashville by 5 PM, so we
stopped at a
movie theater
and saw Forces
of Nature. 1 liked
it more than I
had expected. It
was in the tradi-
tion of screwball
comedies such
as Bringing Up
Baby. ®
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A History of Organized Fandom at UNC-Chapel

mm

Hill & the Surrounding Areas 1978-Present

Part i

by Laura Haywood

{This article came about because of an error Laura
found in the online version of the SFC Handbook
(http://www.hsv.tis.net/~ssmith/sfc/index.html). This is
the second part of the article, the first having appeared
in Volume 7, #2 of the Bulletin. Toni Weisskopf pleads
with other fans to check out the Handbook and send
corrections. If you find any, you can send them to her, or
Sam Smith, who graciously maintains the site and has
his address there, or to me in care of the Bulletin. |
would also welcome articles from fans in other areas on
the history of fandom there. jw}

This complete text of this article (and updates) can be
found on the web at
http://www.unc.edu/~Ighaywoo/chimeraarchive/history/
sthist.html

Corrections or additions are encouraged:

Laura Haywood, lghaywoo @email.unc.edu
1105 W. NC Hwy 54 Bypass
Apt. S-2
Chapel Hill NC 27516-2858
(919) 933-7909 (not after 10 pM please)

History of Other Groups at
UNC and the Triangle Area

The Guardians of Light & Time. Chuck Andrews,
founder of The Guardians of Light and Time, talks about
GoLT’s origin and demise.

Chuck’s sister who was stationed in England briefly
during the 1970s alerted him to a British show called Dr.
Who. When the local public television station began
showing episodes, he tuned in for a few and at first
thought it was “really really stupid.” For lack of anything
else on TV after school he continued to watch it and
eventually grew accustomed to the British sense of
humor - he was hooked.

“Chimera and the Guardians of Light and Time were

both children of the older UNC Science Fiction/Fantasy
Club. Both, in a sense, germinated at that club’s
Halloween party initiated by Dan Reid in October, 1981.

“In the fall of 1981, I enrolled at UNC-CH. After I
signed Dan’s interest list for the UNC Science Fiction/
Fantasy Club, Dan called to tell me of the club’s
Halloween/Costume party. Although I did not dress up as
a ‘Who’ character, I did bring along a box of Who pho-
tos and memorabilia. Carolyn (Waterson) Wallace,
dressed as the Doctor, and Anne (Worth) Sayer, as Sarah
Jane Smith were immediately interested, though they
were terrified of me (the costume, I hope).”

Chuck realized that there were several groups across
the campus who watched the show, and he decided to try
and bring them all together for a party.

“The Guardians of Light and Time was born at the
(first) “749th Birthday for the Doctoi’ held at 7 PM on
Friday, November 20th, 1981 in Room 220 of the
Student Union. I expected about 20 attendees, but more
than 50 showed up.

“We filled the small room and spilled out into the
hallway. It was all very campy and lots of fun. We ‘offi-
cially’ organized at the next meeting on January 22,
1982. This was the Friday night of the VERY bad ice
storm (the worst winter storm in this part of NC in the
1980’s). I was expecting around 50 people, but more
than 100 showed. Some had driven through the storm
from as far away as East Carolina University (in
Greenville NC, about 2 hours’ drive under ideal road
conditions). Unbelievable. At this meeting, I was elected
Chairman, while Carolyn Waterson, Kevin Council,
Boyd Faulkner, Rex Moody and Leick Robinson were
elected Vice Chairpersons. By the way, every vote ever
held by the Guardian membership during its first year
was unanimous -- the people were that caught up in the
moment.

Like most organizations, the Guardians began a slow
slide into irrelevance, inaction, repetition and purpose-
lessness as the years went by. At the end of her term as
Chairperson in 1984, Diane Whitworth (who, herself,
was in no way irrelevant or inactive) presented for con-
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sideration the name of a person to replace her in ‘85.
Before the (now small) group of attendees was given the
opportunity to vote, I made a very fiery speech suggest-
ing that instead of voting for a new slate of officers, we
instead vote to euthanize the dying group. Following an
hour of impassioned pleading, the group finally decided
to follow my advice. The Guardians of Light and Time,
unanimously, although reluctantly, voted to disband that
night (late spring, 1984).

“The final event under the Guardians name was the
‘5th Annual 749th Birthday Party’ which I threw on
November 22, 1986. A very small group attended, we
toasted the old times, and so ended an era.”

The UNC Gaming Club (this group was eventually
subsumed into Chimera, or as some people see it, took
over Chimera - depending on who you ask). Information
courtesy of Fred Petrick, first President of the Gaming
Club:

“There was an active D&D Club on campus during
my first year at UNC (‘84-’85). During the summer of
‘86, Carl Buehler, who was the NC RPGA president for
several years, and I came up with the idea of using the
D&D Club to sponsor a gaming con on campus.
Relations between Chimera and the D&D Club were
strained at best, I think because the D&D Club hadn’t
been allowed to run gaming at a ChimeraCon before my
time. However, the D&D Club had lost its recognition as
an official student organization. Thus, we started the
Gaming Club.

“The basic idea was to get a weekly place for people
to game. We drew up a constitution and various policies,
decided on officers. I was president because I was a stu-
dent, Carl wasn’t. Michael Weaver, a grad student in his-
tory at the time, was also an officer — vice president, I
think. We plastered the campus with flyers announcing
the first (weeknight) meeting.

“That meeting was almost a disaster. I started talking
about gaming resources around Chapel Hill and quickly
realized that nobody cared to hear me talk. Luckily,
Michael suggested a game. Someone broke out
Illuminati, and away we went. After that, we confined
meetings to Sunday afternoon gatherings in the Student
Union.”

In 1989 and 1990, the Gaming Club ran their own
mini-con on the UNC campus. It was called Ourcon, for
reasons unknown to me. After Carl left, the Gaming
Club fell into disarray, and most of the gamers either
joined up with Chimera or didn’t bother.

Other Miscellaneous Groups. During part of my time
at UNC-Chapel Hill (1986-90), there was a comic book
club on campus, and a few years after I graduated a Star
Wars club formed. I don’t know the fate of either of
these two student organizations, although neither appears
to exist at the moment.

Thanks to Bud Webster, who forwarded me D. Gary
Grady’s name and email address, I’ve gotten a few more
pieces of the Triangle fandom puzzle. As already noted
in the NC section of the SFC Handbook & History, Gary
mentions the active comics fandom in Durham in the late
1960s and early 1970s, “thanks to the brothers Edwin
and Terry Murray, who for a while held surprisingly
well-attended quarterly sf/comics conventions in their
parents’ home on Chapel Hill Road, complete with films
and a Dealers’ room.”

Additionally, Gary briefly mentioned the Nameless
Order of R’leh in Raleigh, which as he recalls, “was
Scott Whiteside and a few others; a typical meeting had
about 4 people.”

Silvercon

Silvercon took place in Asheville at the Hilton Hotel
(now the Holiday Inn Resort) in November of 1988.
While not directly a Chapel Hill or Triangle event, it’s an
example of the generosity of the fans of North Carolina
and beyond. This information is courtesy of Nicky Rea,
long-time Asheville resident and freelance writer for
White Wolf, TSR/Wizards of the Coast and Holistic
Design (Fading Suns):

“Silvercon was conceived and organized by the
members of the Alternate Realities science fiction club
(now non-existent) as a way of raising money for
Frances Wellman, Manly Wade Wellman’s widow. The
Wellmans were friends of a club member — Ralph
Roberts, a local writer and now a local publisher (World
Comm) and he wanted to do something to help out Mrs.
Wellman, who was in dire financial straits after her hus-
band’s death from complications due to diabetes.

“Some of the organizers were, in no particular order,
Ralph Roberts; John Baumgarten, the owner of a gam-
ing, comics and music store which was then called
Record Survival and is now called Pastimes; Nicky Rea;
Jackie Cassada, a library worker who was/is the sf
columnist for Library Journal and now freelances for
White Wolf and Holistic Design; Carla Hollar, a library
worker (now in library school) who is currently helping
compile the Dragonlance index for TSR/Wizards; Jeff
Brittain, now a local DJ for WZLS and a long-time sf
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fan and trivia expert; his former wife Jackie Brittain; Jim
Crabtree, a freelance artist who has worked for
TSR/Wizards, White Wolf, Chaosium, and a bunch of
other game companies; and some other people whose
names I no longer remember.

“Guests included Ralph Roberts; Milton Ready (a
history professor and Appalachian literature and history
expert); Rembert Parker, the author of a large number of
tournaments for the RPGA; the artist Mary Hanson
Roberts; and others.

“Harlan Ellison was invited to the con and, although
he couldn’t make it, he was kind enough to write a long
letter for the con to auction off; TSR artist Jeff Easley
contributed an original drawing for the auction as well.
As far as I can remember, there were about 100 people
at the con and we raised around $1200 for Frances
Wellman.”

The Wellmans had a vacation home in the mountains
and lived in Chapel Hill for over 30 years (Frances
Wellman still lives here). They were very well-regarded;
according to those who knew Manly, he was not only a
talented writer but a kind man and always a friend to
Chimera. I regret that I didn’t arrive at UNC in time to
meet him.

UNC-Greensboro’s Club and Convention

Since one of the errors I wanted to correct was an appar-
ent confusion of UNC-G’s Science Fiction Fantasy
Federation/StellarCon with UNC-CH’s Chimera/
ChimeraCon, I asked the folks at UNC-G to send me
information about the SF3 and StellarCon. I hope it
clears up any lingering unintentional misinformation
about the two schools and their respective clubs and con-
ventions:

The Science Fiction Fantasy Federation (SF3) of UNC-
Greensboro, copyright Tera Pitts, SF3 Public Relations
Officer

“SF3 began in 1975 as the Star Trek Club. It soon
became apparent that they needed to expand their hori-
zons to include other forms of SF and Fantasy so they
changed the name and the constitution was recognized in
Fall 1976. Organized by Denise Descouzis, SF3 is
designed as an outlet for those interested Fantasy,
Scienc<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>